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To: Commissioners and Interested Persons 

From: Madeline Cavalieri, Central Coast District Manager  
Adrian Kamada, Coastal Planner 

Subject: De Minimis Determination for Santa Cruz County LCP Amendment Number 
LCP-3-SCO-14-0817-1 Part A (Hotel Regulations)  

 
 
Santa Cruz County’s Proposed Amendment                 
Santa Cruz County proposes to amend both the Land Use Plan (LUP) and Implementation Plan 
(IP) portions of its Local Coastal Program (LCP) to update its visitor-serving accommodations 
policies. The proposed amendment encourages more diversity and flexibility for hotel planning 
and development by eliminating the formal density standard for hotels. Instead of relying on a 
numeric maximum density standard, hotel density will instead be regulated through the LCP’s 
existing development provisions for setback minimums, height restrictions, environmentally 
sensitive habitat areas, water resources and public services, design review and other applicable 
policies. The proposed amendment also removes the prescribed three-story limit for hotels, but 
retains the existing maximum height limitations. Also under this proposal, up to one hotel 
employee housing unit would be allowed per site for hotels/motels, and the number of employee 
dwelling units in other visitor accommodations, like hostels and group quarters, would be based 
on a demonstrated need for such units. The proposed change would also update the parking 
standards text for visitor-accommodations. Lastly, the proposed amendment adds text to 
encourage, preserve and provide lower cost visitor-serving uses. See Exhibit A for the Board of 
Supervisors’ resolution, Exhibit B for the proposed County ordinance text, and Exhibit C for 
the underline/strikethrough version of the proposed ordinance text. 

De Minimis LCP Amendment Determination                    
Pursuant to Coastal Act Section 30514(d), the Executive Director may determine that a proposed 
LCP amendment is “de minimis.” In order to qualify as a de minimis amendment, the 
amendment must meet the following three criteria:  

 

1.  The Executive Director determines that the proposed amendment would have no impact 
either individually or cumulatively, on coastal resources, and that it is consistent with the 
policies of Chapter 3;  
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2.  The local government provides public notice of the proposed amendment at least 21 days 
prior to submitting the amendment to the Commission, by one of the following methods: 
posting on-site and offsite in the affected area, newspaper publication, or direct mailing to 
owners and occupants of contiguous property; and  

3. The amendment does not propose any change in use of land or water or allowable use of 
property. 

 

If the Executive Director determines that an amendment is de minimis, that determination must 
be reported to the Commission. If three or more Commissioners object to the de minimis LCP 
amendment determination, then the amendment shall be set for a future public hearing; if three or 
more Commissioners do not object to the de minimis determination, then the amendment is 
deemed approved, and it becomes a certified part of the LCP 10 days after the date of the 
Commission meeting (in this case, on August 15, 2014). 

 
The purpose of this notice is to advise interested parties of the Executive Director’s 
determination that the proposed LCP amendment is de minimis.   

1.  No impact to coastal resources and consistency with Chapter 3 of the Coastal Act:                        
The County’s proposed LCP amendment would alter both LUP Policy 2.16.7 and associated 
Program “a”, and IP § 13.10. See Exhibit C for strikethrough/underline version of the proposed 
changes to the LCP text. 

LUP Policy 2.16.7 provides specific means to ensure quality of design for visitor 
accommodations, including “to regulate density,” among other means. The proposed change 
adds “as appropriate” to the text to qualify the need to regulate density. This change would 
establish that regulating density is one tool to ensure design quality, but it is not necessary in all 
instances. Associated with LUP Policy 2.16.7 is Program “a” under Objective 2.16, which 
provides a policy specific to the Visitor Accommodation Designation (C-V). The proposed 
change to Program “a” removes the requirement for specifying allowable densities in the C-V 
zone district. The removal of the mandatory specification of allowable densities would have no 
impact on coastal resources because it merely removes requiring prescribed density limits while 
retaining all other development regulation tools that would protect coastal resources, such as 
setbacks, maximum heights, and design policies, as well visual and scenic policies, 
environmental policies and water resource policies. Those existing development regulation tools 
will ensure the amended LCP protects coastal resources in the same manner as the current LCP.  

Text would also be added to Program “a” requiring, as feasible, the protection, encouragement, 
and provision of lower cost visitor-serving uses in the C-V zone district. The addition of the 
lower cost visitor-serving text brings the LCP into conformance with the policies of the Coastal 
Act as the proposed supplemental text mirrors that of the Act. In short, the proposed changes to 
the LUP portion of the LCP would not result in impacts individually or cumulatively to coastal 
resources, and are consistent with Chapter 3 of the Coastal Act.    

Next, the proposed amendment would modify the text and reorganize IP § 13.10. Specifically, 
the proposed amendment would accomplish the following: (1) remove density standards for 
Type A visitor accommodations (hotels and motels) in commercial zoning districts; (2) maintain 
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the existing 35-40’ hotel/motel height limit but remove the existing three stories limitation; (3) 
modify the parking from the current 1.1 parking space per unit to one parking space per unit; (4) 
allow for up to one permissible employee housing unit per site for hotels and motels and for 
other types of visitor accommodations, like hostels and group quarters, the maximum number of 
residential units would be based on demonstrated need; and (5) add language to protect, 
encourage, and provide lower cost visitor-serving uses. As explained in the following 
paragraphs, these changes would not impact coastal resources and are consistent with Chapter 3 
of the Coastal Act.  

First, to allow for more flexibility in hotel design, the proposed amendment would remove the 
existing prescribed density limitation in IP § 13.10.335(B) for Type A visitor accommodations 
(i.e. hotels and motels) to allow for more flexibility in hotel design. The existing density 
requirements limit development to a maximum of one habitable room per 1,100 to 1,300 net 
developable square feet, depending on whether the room would include a kitchen. The removal 
of the prescribed density limit could increase the number of hotel rooms on some parcels, 
thereby enhancing visitor-serving accommodations, which are a Coastal Act priority land use. 
Additionally, any potential impacts from such proposed increased density will still be regulated 
through LCP policies related to height limitations, minimum setbacks, design standards, water 
resource/public service policies, environmental policies, visual and scenic viewshed protections, 
and other applicable policies that ensure the protection of coastal resources. Therefore, the 
removal of this density standard would allow for the development of more diverse overnight 
visitor-serving accommodations while maintaining the protection of coastal resources. 

The second part of the proposed IP amendment, eliminating the three-story limit for hotels, 
would result in no change in height regulations because hotels would still be limited to the 
maximum 35-foot height limit allowed for commercial buildings, with the limited exception 
provided in IP § 13.10.510 that allows commercial buildings to exceed that height limit by five 
feet, subject to additional review and approval of the Zoning Administrator with specific 
findings that the increased height protects coastal views, scenic corridors, and public viewsheds. 
Thus, under the existing regulations, hotels could go as high as 40-feet, but the proposed 
amendment potentially allows hotels/motels to include an additional floor, thereby increasing 
density. But again, hotel density would continue to be regulated by all other applicable LCP 
policies and development standards, including findings that adequate public services are 
available to serve the development, as well as protection of public views and sensitive habitats, 
and all other applicable LCP policies based on the particular facts and context of the proposed 
development.  Therefore, the amendment provides additional tools to provide for visitor-serving 
overnight accommodations, a Coastal Act priority land use, while ensuring that coastal resources 
are protected.   

Third, the proposed amendment changes the manner in which the number of parking spaces for 
visitor accommodations is calculated, allowing for one per habitable room, rather than the 
existing 1.1 per unit or habitable room. The proposed parking quota change is a very minor 
amendment to the required number of spaces, and any potential issues with required parking 
would continue to be appropriately addressed by LCP public access and transportation demand 
management policies.  

Fourth, the proposed amendment limits employee units to one per site for hotels and motels, and 
to the number of units demonstrated to be needed for other types of visitor accommodations (e.g. 
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hostels, group quarters). The amendment adds limits to the number of allowed residential uses 
within visitor-serving accommodations, thereby ensuring that space is reserved to accommodate 
coastal zone visitors.  

Lastly, text is added to IP § 13.10.333(B)(2) to ensure that a diversity of all types of visitor 
accommodations are provided in the Coastal Zone and that lower cost visitor-serving uses shall, 
as feasible, be protected, encouraged and provided.  All development permits for visitor 
accommodations are required to be evaluated for consistency with these policies as part of the 
development review process. As explained above, this brings the LCP into conformance with 
the lower cost visitor-serving uses of the Coastal Act.    

In sum, the proposed amendment to the County LUP would not impact coastal resources, and is 
consistent with Chapter 3 of the Coastal Act. And the proposed amendment to the IP is 
consistent with and adequate to implement the LUP, as amended. 

2.   Provision of public notice: The County provided public notice in advance of the January 
28, 2014 Board of Supervisors hearing where the proposed LCP amendment was considered. A 
newspaper advertisement notice of the hearing was printed on August 29 and September 21, 
2013. In addition, notice was mailed to interested parties. The amendment submittal was 
subsequently received by the Commission on June 13, 2014, thus satisfying the 21-day 
requirement. 
 
3.  No change in use of land or allowable use of property: The amendment does not propose 
a change in the use of land or allowable use of the property. 

 
California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) 
The Coastal Commission’s review and development process for LCPs and LCP amendments has 
been certified by the Secretary of Resources as being the functional equivalent of the 
environmental review required by CEQA. The County found that the proposed ordinance was 
categorically exempt under CEQA per CEQA Guidelines 15305 (Minor Alterations in Land Use 
Limitations) because the ordinance removes one form of regulating coastal resources. This report 
has discussed the relevant coastal resource issues with the proposal, and has concluded that the 
proposed LCP amendment is not expected to result in any significant adverse impact on the 
environment. Thus, it is unnecessary for the Commission to suggest modifications to the 
proposed amendment to address adverse environmental impacts because the proposed 
amendment, as submitted, will not result in any significant environmental effects for which 
feasible mitigation measures would be required. 

Coastal Commission Concurrence 
The Executive Director will report this minor LCP amendment determination, and any comments 
received on it, to the Coastal Commission at its August 15, 2014 meeting in San Diego. If you 
have any questions or need additional information regarding the proposed amendment or the 
method under which it is being processed, please contact Adrian Kamada at the Central Coast 
District Office in Santa Cruz. If you wish to comment on and/or object to the proposed minor 
LCP amendment determination, please do so by August 8, 2014. 

Procedural Note - LCP Amendment Action Deadline 
This proposed LCP amendment was filed as complete on July 15, 2014. The amendment 
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modifies both the LCP’s LUP and IP and the 90-day action deadline is October 13, 2014. Thus, 
unless the Commission votes to extend the action deadline (it may be extended by up to one 
year), the Commission has until October 13, 2014 to take a final action on this LCP amendment. 

 

Exhibits: 
Exhibit A: Santa Cruz County Board of Supervisors Resolution Number 16-2014 (1/28/2014)   
Exhibit B: Proposed LUP and IP Amendments 
Exhibit C: Strikethrough/Underline Text of Proposed Amendments  
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